B.C. History Articulation Committee Annual Meeting

Monday April 30, 2007

University College of the Fraser Valley, Abbotsford

Present: Christopher Friedrichs (University of British Columbia – Vancouver, Chair); Elmiro Argento (Douglas College); Niall Christie (Corpus Christi College); George Davison (College of New Caledonia); Nanci Delayen (Capilano College); Marcel Dirk (College of the Rockies); Karen Ferguson (Simon Fraser University); Anne Gagnon (Thompson Rivers University); Gordon Hak (Malaspina University-College); Robynne Healey (Trinity Western University); Hugh Johnston (Alexander College); Jamie Morton (North Island College); Sylvie Murray and Robin Anderson (University College of the Fraser Valley); Ben Nilson (University of British Columbia – Okanagan); Mia Reimers (Northwest Community College): Eva St. Jean (Northern Lights College); Thomas Saunders (University of Victoria); Duff Sutherland (Selkirk College); Jonathan Swainger (University of Northern British Columbia); Tracey Kinney (Kwantlen University College, Secretary)
Regrets: Wendie Nelson (Langara College, Excel report received)

1. Call to Order:
The Chair called the meeting to order at 8:59. The committee members introduced themselves and provided a brief geographical orientation.
2. Welcome:

Dr. Eric Davis, Dean of Arts and Applied Arts, at UCFV welcomed the group and provided a brief overview, from a Dean’s perspective, of the challenges of articulation in the context of decreasing demand and a changing post-secondary environment.
3. Adoption of the Agenda:

The agenda was adopted as circulated (Moved: D. Sutherland; seconded N. Christie). 
4. Adoption of the Minutes:

The minutes of the 2006 Articulation meeting were adopted as circulated (Moved: J. Swainger; seconded K. Ferguson).
5. Chair’s Remarks:
The Chair opened the meeting with a brief discussion of the importance of meeting colleagues from across BC and sharing information. It was noted that the group represented departments which include some 95% of post-secondary history instructors/professors, and thus would be able to provide a comprehensive overview of key issues and problems across the system. The Chair closed his remarks by reminding the group that departmental reports need not consume the full 5 minutes allotted.
6. New Business: 

Oral Reports from Institutions:

Northern Lights College (Eva St. Jean)
Due to extremely low student intake, there has been unease throughout the college. Last year the college fired all of its counselors and hired recruiters with the hope to increase interest for the college among high school students. The recruiters have raised enthusiasm among high school students, but now have too much work since apart from the recruiting work, NLC students turn to recruiters for issues previously handled by trained counselors. In terms of new directions in the department Eva is working with a Criminologist, Tanya Helton, to create a cross-disciplinary course entitled the History of Crime in Canada. Eva also requested that the group discuss issues related to plagiarism.
Northwest Community College (Mia Reimers)
Mia reminded the group that Northwest had experienced an enrollment crisis last year; in an attempt to resolve this certain courses have been guaranteed for three years. This has led to increased enrollment because students are guaranteed the courses they need to finish their Associate of Arts degree. A UNBC B.Ed. has also helped to drive demand for History. NWCC may increase to two sections in Terrace (pre-Confederation Canadian History) instead of one; a part-time faculty member in Smithers taught post-Confederation Canada in the Fall. Plagiarism is also a major concern at NWCC. 
Selkirk College (Duff Sutherland)
Enrollment has stabilized at Selkirk. It is slightly lower in History (and a lot lower than five years ago). The College is continuing to move into online offerings (First Nations in Canada, for AA in First Nations Studies); Canadian courses are also being moved online. Community outreach has been hard to sustain due to the demands it places on faculty. The Mir Centre for Peace Studies will be opening at Selkirk, offering a diploma in Peace Studies; Stephen Lewis will open the Centre.
Sylvie Murray (University College of the Fraser Valley)
Sylvie noted that UCFV is continuing to deliver some public lectures, but this is spread among the faculty. Two historians are co-editing the Journal of Historical Biography (copies were made available to the committee). A public lecture by John Conway on the Holocaust and Christian Churches was well-attended. In September/October Ramsey Cook will deliver a public lecture, to acknowledge a large donation of books to the UCFV library. UCFV co-hosted the BC Worlds Conference, with the Sto-lo Resource Centre. Enrollment is also a major concern; the department is maintaining its numbers, with a very slight increase over last year. 

Eric Davis added some information on enrollment strategies. UCFV is focusing on First Year Experience and students who end up in General Studies, to ensure retention at this point (recruitment is only one issue, retention is key). The University College is also undertaking a review of its advising system so as to streamline the advising process for students. UCFV will launch an arts cohort program in Chilliwack, targeting high school graduates. The students commit to five courses, then those courses are guaranteed and they are given a free UNIV101 course (an introduction to university studies). UCFV is also involved in discussions with school districts regarding a K-16 system of enrollment management, in order to extend the focus past Grade 12 (especially with respect to aboriginal students). 
Thomas Saunders (University of Victoria)

UVic has experienced a large-scale (almost 50%) renewal of faculty since 2000 and has been able to replace retirement positions. One faculty member was recently recruited by Cambridge and has been replaced.  The question of enrolments has begun to draw considerable attention; last year all university administrators were pulled together for a day to discuss issues of recruitment and retention.  The department has long had very healthy enrolments but may no longer be able to assume that these will naturally increase to meet targets.  In the last year the department has examined its grading patterns and established broad grading guidelines.  It also launched its first online course, on health and epidemic disease.  Preliminary discussions have begun regarding regularizing the summer session.  A course (University 101) is being offered on the downtown campus at no cost.  It includes a meal and provides access to those who wouldn’t otherwise be able to attend post-secondary courses.  One of the tasks handled by the department’s administrative officer is course transfer equivalencies; the chair is consulted in particularly problematic cases. (The administrative officer, Leslie Laird, will be added to the Articulation Listserv).

Karen Ferguson (Simon Fraser University) 


SFU has also experienced a period of renewal over the last five years, with some stability this year. There was one unsuccessful faculty search this year. Curriculum renewal is now largely complete. With respect to enrollment, SFU is examining the possibility of a university-wide recruitment strategy (and an overhaul of university services). History is being asked to increase its enrollment by acting as a service department to fulfill the new breadth course requirements. This may mean an increase in the size of lower division courses, an increase in TA budgets, and a shift in faculty workload practices. SFU’s deficit is high due to issues with the health sciences faculty, construction overruns, and monetary problems. This has also had an impact on recruitment. The new Dean’s husband is joining the history department and will be offering courses in the History of Science. The department is also emphasizing Global Comparative History. This will be Karen’s last articulation meeting as she moves into a joint appointment with Urban Studies. 
Malaspina University-College (Gordon Hak)
Malaspina is experiencing a number of changes at the top, with a new president and new VP-Academic. Enrollment is slightly soft and the institution announced an 8% budget cut for ’07/’08. History, however, did not lose sections or faculty. The impact of the regional university designation (Campus 2020) remains to be seen. The department has hired a new Canadianist, Tim Lewis. Gordon also noted the death of long-time articulation committee member Clarence Karr. 
University of Northern British Columbia (Jonathan Swainger)
UNBC has lost every senior administrator at the University. Discussions are underway regarding the possibility of amalgamating the ‘colleges’ (faculties) within university. The situation has been somewhat chaotic with 50 staff cuts and 25 academic cuts. History has lost the position vacated by Mary-Ellen Kelm. Two professors, Bill Morrison and Gordon Martel, will be taking early retirement. The future will likely see fewer History Majors and more breadth and service courses for non-majors (with lower prerequisites); courses have been designed to attract non-Majors, for example ‘Hitler and the Holocaust’ (Martel), ‘Sex through History’, more military history, and topics on crime and violence and consumerism. The department will have to fill seats to justify its existence. Discussions are also underway regarding 5-credit senior division courses: 2-credits outside of the classroom through experiential learning. These courses will focus on teaching students how to learn. Quality issues have become a major concern given the current circumstances.
Corpus Christi College (Niall Christie)
Corpus is a small (c. 200 students), Catholic, liberal arts college on the edge of UBC campus, offering a 2-year liberal arts diploma. They have been a full member of the BC transfer system since 1999, and all courses transfer to UBC and other institutions across BC. About 50% of their students transfer on to UBC. They are private but not-for-profit. Also despite the religious angle Corpus is open to non-Catholic students, faculty and course topics. The emphasis is on mutual respect within and between religious traditions while pursuing knowledge in the Catholic liberal arts tradition. Corpus is committed to high-quality education, especially through small classes and high-quality teaching, with a particular focus on history. The president, David Sylvester, is a mediaevalist, and a large number of the faculty are historians. Corpus is committed to the articulation process, as indicated by our presence at the meeting. David sits on the BCCAT council, and Corpus hosted the council last March. Enrollment at Corpus has increased, with two advisors/recruiters who target Catholic High Schools among other places. They plan to expand their course offerings (including in history) and have also introduced a university methods course (1-credit) to aid with the transition from High School. Corpus will be applying for Associate degree status for its diploma in the Autumn. Corpus has offered to host the BC History Articulation group in 2008.
Thompson Rivers University (Anne Gagnon)
TRU has experienced changes related to a new contract and greater self-governance. There are only 4 regular historians and 2 sessionals. Hirings are planned in Canadian History (almost complete) and European History (next year). Open University has brought improvements to the capital budget, but overall enrollment now includes OU students (enrollment is stable at TRU, but OU is declining). This has led to a deficit and a potential 2% tuition increase. Recruitment has been focused on the trades/technology; Arts has been largely overlooked in advertising.. History currently has 110 majors. A number of TRU students attended the Qualicum Conference and are now planning an undergraduate conference. Seniors outreach is continuing, but will shift to an historical reading group this year. 
North Island College (Jamie Morton)

All of the rural colleges are facing enrollment problems, but the Comox campus is thriving. Campbell River and Port Alberni are not as good, but Port Alberni may be stabilizing. The quality of students is declining, as the universities and university colleges lower their entry requirements. Traditional adult learners are almost completely gone from the classrooms. History is stable at a low level. John Belshaw has joined North Island as Dean. The college has been utilizing ITV and electronic media, to access a larger catchment area. The budget has decreased.
Capilano College (Nanci Delayen)
Capilano will be lobbying for regional university status. History enrollment is down, and one of two summer courses was cancelled (First Nations History). History of World Civilizations, 1945 – present is on the books, but there isn’t a section to offer it. Denis Dubord (Canadian History) is joining the department. If courses don’t fill to 25/30 students there will be cancellations. The impact will fall most heavily on non-regular faculty. UT has been hit hard due to lower university admission requirements and the cost of living in the region. Reductions will be coming in the UT area, but not in History in the upcoming year due to Nanci’s election to VP-Chief Steward. 
College of New Caledonia (George Davison)
Due to David Holm’s retirement, George Davison’s layoff was averted. Enrollment is down about 40%, but the trades are over-enrolled, and Health Sciences are also doing well. The College hired a recruitment and enrollment manager with no evident results. CNC has been impacted by demographics and tuition increases. This has led to a demand for changed work-loads to 10 sections/year (4x32; 1x15). First year numbers are holding. The department now consists of one full time historian and one part-time philosopher. Senior administrative changes are underway.
Trinity Western University (Robynne Healey)
Trinity has a new administration (President) and a recruiter. They are losing two faculty members in History, one retirement and one to take an administrative position elsewhere. One replacement will be made. The enrollment challenge has impacted Trinity’s traditionally large introductory courses and the workload connected to those courses. With History’s emphasis on rigor and quality, students may be shopping for elective courses in less intensive disciplines. The department continues to offer innovative topics courses, including a new course called ‘Sugar, Slaves, Silver’. Enrollment is up in the Master of Arts in Interdisciplinary Humanities (which includes a History stream). The flexibility of taking one or two directed studies allows students to supplement regular offerings with a specialized course in an area of faculty expertise. 
University of British Columbia – Okanagan (Ben Nilson)
History enrollment is stable, close to the target professor/student ratio of 1:20. 50% growth predictions have not materialized due to demographic realities. UBC-O has a number of new administrators, some missing money, and a general spending freeze. Several hirings have been blocked at the administrative level. The department has made one new hiring in South American History, but has been unsuccessful in its BC History and East Asia searches. The History Department is beginning to teach interdisciplinary graduate degrees, including Ph.D.s, and a Medieval/Renaissance Studies M.A. is in the works.
Alexander College (Hugh Johnston)
Alexander College is a new private college that will be recruiting international students (primarily from Mainland China). Alexander was originally a vocational college – Vancouver Central College – but will now be offering an Associate of Arts Degree (the vocational side will remain as Vancouver Central College). Successful articulation agreements will be the key to the survival of the College (agreements are already in place with SFU and UVic, UBC is anticipated soon). The college was created under the Private Post-Secondary legislation, is funded by student fees, and will be using sessional instructors. Alexander College will remain a sending institution within the BCCAT system.
College of the Rockies (Marcel Dirk)
Enrollment concerns are dominant. The College has been using ‘strategic management services’ to obtain and retain students, but this has not been successful. Numbers are still falling, which has led to workload reductions for UT faculty. COTR has new buildings, but few students to fill the 500 new seats. Marcel also noted that the articulation listserv is particularly effective for rural colleges. Positive feedback from students remains strong.
Douglas College (Elmiro Argento)
Douglas has a new Dean of Humanities and Social Sciences, Dr. Kathy Denton (from Psychology). Collaborative arrangements are in place with other institutions to offer degrees (Douglas/UCFV Psychology Degree). Cohort groups (especially to SFU PDP) are a possibility. AVED has approved a Bachelor of Physical Education and Coaching which may utilize elective courses from History. Douglas has been meeting with High School representatives to discuss increased cooperation. Enrollment remains a constant issue, with a 10% drop in History, but this has not affected faculty. The Department now awards the George and Mary Porges Prize in History each year to recognize some of its outstanding students. There are concerns regarding monies available for PD and scholarly activities. Distributed learning continues to be promoted, and remains a source of interest and concern. The department has updated a number of course outlines, including its course on the History of Women in Canada, and this summer will be offering a new course on War and Society. As of July 1st, 2007, the incoming chair will be Dr. Gail Edwards. On a personal note, Elmiro added that new technologies raise challenges regarding how we deliver history courses to today’s students.
Kwantlen University College (Tracey Kinney)
A presidential search process is beginning at Kwantlen. History enrollment is fairly stable at about 90% full, but the department used to be completely full. Overall, History’s enrollment has been better than some other areas in the Social Sciences Division. Kwantlen’s community outreach is continuing through the Third Age Learning program – one member of the History Department takes part in this on an annual basis. The Department is moving forward with development of a History Major, with a limited intake of 35 major students per year. Enrollment has been very strong in History Minor leading to pressure from students to add the major. The Department anticipates 2-3 new hirings, one in military history, and the others TBA depending on enrollment over the next three years.
University of British Columbia – Vancouver (Christopher Friedrichs)
Enrollment in general is not a concern at Vancouver; despite the high GPA admission requirements there is still a lot of demand. Undergraduate History enrollment is not a significant concern, but graduate enrollment is. There is pressure from the administration because doctoral numbers are lower; however, this is impacted by inadequate funding for graduate students. Funding must increase if graduate enrollment is to rise. The Department has undertaken a curriculum renumbering/rationalization process. A number of younger faculty have joined the department and UBC History has a new department head (Daniel Vickers). There have also been a lot of retirements and difficulty replacing them because of the funding crisis. Three advertised searches were impacted by hiring freeze (one hire was successful, two were cancelled). The department relies heavily on sessional lecturers. The implications of the end of mandatory retirement may be significant.
Discussion of Issues Arising from the Reports:
A wide-ranging discussion followed, touching on a number of key issues: enrollment; recruitment and retention concerns; the need for goals/targets/resource justifications; and, technology and its implications with respect to the nature of the learning experience and how traditional concepts of understanding of past are organized. 
The committee focused on the related issues of what is history? why study history? and, how to teach history? Jonathan pointed out the need to articulate the benefits of a History education proactively, rather than react when challenged by administrators. Tom noted that historians as a general rule are in the best position to define the nature of discipline and of the institution. George added that we need to move beyond a narrow focus, and to bring non-traditional learners back into the system. The audience must also be considered when we try to articulate the essence of a history education. Hugh made the point that a student’s first degree is likely not their last training, thus a student should enjoy their first degree while gaining essential skills. Sylvie observed that historians should explain the value of the degree to the widest possible audience and, even so, we will still face questions regarding employment. A B.A. opens doors and History is one of the most interesting ways to do that, but History needs to be taught in an interesting way. Niall made the point that we need to balance the appeal to students with the need to maintain the rigor of discipline/content. Ben added that the essential skills gained through the study of History can disappear under pressure to meet the expectations of students and the demands of teaching. Jamie noted that smaller institutions need to be able to sell UT (post-secondary) in general, before History can be promoted. 
The group discussed innovative History projects such as the online Great Canadian Mysteries and Victoria’s Victoria (John Lutz). These projects take advantage of the potential inherent in new technologies. It was observed that there can be no one model for teaching with technology because technologies change too quickly for that. George concluded the discussion by noting that competition among institutions is self-destructive; this point has to be communicated to the Ministry because competition works against any of the group’s broader aims.
History Articulation Web-Page and Listserv:

The articulation web-page can be accessed at www.kwantlen.ca/history. It was decided to contact BCCAT and request a more explicit (and up-to-date) link to the History Articulation page. The listserv will be updated with current email addresses (contacts); Niall will contact anyone to be removed from the listserv. By a slim majority the committee voted in favour of scanning the old minutes of the History Articulation Committee to PDF once the minutes are located. Elmiro will contact Jackie Gresko and Gordon will search at Malaspina for old sets of minutes. If the archive is located, our esteemed colleague Marcel volunteered to scan the documents to PDF.
Update: Jackie Gresko has some paper copies (but not a complete set) of the minutes dating back a number of years, and has offered to send as many as possible to Tracey Kinney. Tracey will forward them to Marcel. Gordon is tracking down copies at Malaspina. 
Teaching of History at Private Colleges:

The group discussed the implications of new private institutions such as Quest University and Alexander College teaching History. These institutions are carefully vetted by BCCAT before they are declared eligible for articulation. Niall discussed the experience of Corpus (a private, but not-for-profit, college). Corpus emphasizes rigorous instruction, with some support for research activities and publications; they are also committed to collaboration with public institutions. The issue of competition is somewhat reduced because of Corpus’ specialized target audience. It was noted that it may be more useful to think in terms of for-profit vs. not-for-profit institutions. Robynne noted that Trinity is not competition for the public institutions since it also serves a target audience and its fees are not competitive with those of the public institutions.
Concerns were raised with the Degree Quality Assessment Board (DQAB) vetting procedure because of the low level of faculty input and perception of political motives. With private colleges there are issues related to quality control, working conditions, and standards. A key area may be international students; Capilano, for example, has made a huge investment in international education overseas (but using different instructors, different standards, etc.). It was also noted that there are concerns with students attending private ESL colleges but taking distance education courses from the public system (articulated courses). Problems of plagiarism and improper assistance may arise. The point was made that the Phoenix (business) model and its potential impact on public classrooms, was much more of a concern than institutions such as Corpus. There is also great variation among different private institutions. Alexander College will build on its experience with vocational students. They will offer ESL and academic foundation courses and will have to be prepared to disappoint students in order to maintain rigor. However, sessional faculty will be necessary to get programs up and running (Corpus has used sessionals since 1999). The discussion concluded with the observation that the public/private distinction may not be significant in History.
Plagiarism Policies and Practices:

Eva requested that the committee discuss plagiarism policies due to problems at Northern Lights. The institution is reviewing its plagiarism policies and is claiming that privacy issues limit instructors from sharing information about students who cheat. They have placed the onus on instructors to create “cheat-proof” assignments. Eva suggested that information may be shared with a plagiarism committee, if students sign a release. 
Discussion revolved around plagiarism policies at different institutions and, more importantly, the importance of reporting every incidence of plagiarism. If information is not passed on, students can slide by with a number of offences in different classes. Reporting the student is also an opportunity to educate students in the proper way to do research. A number of people noted that there has to be follow up to ensure that instructors are reporting plagiarism. There was also discussion of the difficulties associated with reporting the most vulnerable students. The UBC policy is so draconian that some instructors have questioned the implications of reporting a student. Policies have to be flexible to reflect the degree of cheating/plagiarism. 
The group considered a number of ways to minimize the likelihood of plagiarism including tailored questions, primary source assignments, annotated bibliographies, and essay drafts. Each of these is effective and pedagogically sound. Some committee members asked about the use of http://Turnitin.com. UBC has experienced problems with Turnitin including legal challenges and concerns regarding the assumption of guilt. UVic tried the system and found it too expensive; they are now implementing SafeAssignment by http://MyDropBox.com. It was observed that plagiarism is often motivated by time pressures, as students try to take more courses in each semester. Concern was raised about the business viewpoint at some colleges where the “client” is always right and administrators do not support faculty in plagiarism issues, especially when there is competition for students. Gordon Hak noted that there are now sites that will write papers to order, based on specific requirements (www.customessaymeister.com) 
Other Business:

Date and Place 2008 / Election of New Chair

An invitation from Corpus Christi College to host the articulation group in 2008 was accepted with thanks. Monday May 5, 2008, has been proposed as the tentative date for the meeting.
Nominations were called for a new Secretary for 2007/2008, with the understanding that the secretary would be the incoming Chair for 2008/2009. Discussion ensued. Duff Sutherland (Selkirk College) was nominated by Mia Reimers (Northwest Community College). Duff was elected by acclamation, to be Secretary and incoming Chair 
Thanks and Motion to Adjourn:

Motions of thanks were passed: to Tracey for acting as secretary and webmistress and to Sylvie for making all of the arrangements to host the articulation group. Informal thanks were given to Niall for running the listserv. The group thanked Chris for acting as Chair for the past year. There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 3:48.
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